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As cyanobacteria lingers, residents question

source
by Michelle Giguere
Staff Writer

09/13/2007

TUFTONBORO — When the original cyanobacteria, or blue-green algae,
btoom on Mirror Lake could not be found in the N.H. Department of
Environmental Services' (DES) tests, signs warning of the bacteria were
removed and the state never posted an advisory. However, at the
selectmen’s Sept. 10 meeting, members of the Mirror Lake Protective
Association (MLPA) brought forth additional concerns of cyanobacteria and
reports of more sightings.

The MLPA submitted a letter to the selectmen last week, which MLPA Vice
President Dusty Davies explained. The problem began on Saturday, Aug. 24,
when a resident of Mirror Lake found a cyanobacteria bloom on the lake. She
took samples and contacted DES, which sent a representative to take
additional samples two days later.

Code Enforcement/ Health Officer Jack Parsons, who accompanied the
representative, explained that he and the state are only allowed to enter
public property unless invited by a private property owner. Because of this,
DES took samples at the Lang Pond Road and Route 109 public accesses.

The original samples taken by the resident did have strains of cyanobacteria,
Davies explained, but the DES samples did not. Without further evidence
that cyanobacteria were still on the lake, Parsons lifted the swimming ban
on Aug. 31.

"We had hoped that this was a one time occurrence and that the particularly
warm weather and the lack of rain, both of which are conducive to algae
growth, produced this occurrence,” read the MLPA letter. "Unfortunately we
have found otherwise.”

MLPA President Jayne Jarvis was told by the state that with the warm
temperatures of this past weekend there was a very good likelihood that
cyanobacteria would reappear. And they did, according to Davies. Several
residents have seen cyanobacteria blooms over Labor Day weekend and this
past weekend, and they contacted DES.

"It was seen at multiple places around the lake," she said.

However, as one resident pointed out, cyanobacteria are not always visible.
Because of the toxic effects that cyanobacteria can have on animals and
humans, primarily on the liver, according to the MLPA letter, the Mirror Lake
blooms are a serious issue, Davies explained. With residents who drink
filtered and even unfiltered lake water, wash clothes and dishes and shower
in it as well, she added, something must be done.

"It's not going away," she said. "It's certainly an existing problem.”
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Cyanobacteria in

Mirror Lake gone

BY MICHELLE GIGUERE
Staff Writer :
TUFTONBORO — Mir-
ror Lake is all clear. No addi-
tional signs of blue-green al-
gae, also known as cyanobac-
teria, have been found on the
water since last Saturday,
Aug. 25.

Tuftonboro Code Enforce-

ment/Heath Officer Jack
Parsons explained that a col-
lege student, who had re-
cently studied such bacteria
in a class, spotted the blue-
green algae. She took sam-
ples and contacted Parsons,
who met with the N.H. De-
partment of Environmental
Sciences (DES) on Monday,

Aug. 27.

During this meeting, the
state officials could not find
any evidence of the bacteria
on Mirror Lake, and the
state’s samples showed only
“minute traces of it but noth-
ing to worry about,” accord-

ing to Parsons.

Cyanobacteria “blooms”
are typically caused by fer-
tilizers from lawn runoff,
and also by heat. Parsons
pointed out that the week pri-
or to bacteria sighting was
very warm.

“It’s mostly proficient in

‘August,” he said.

Also, nutrients such as ni-
trogen and phosphorus par-
ticularly lend themselves to
cyanobacteria growth. Such
nutrients may come from fer-
tilizers or septic systems.

Because the state’s sam-
ples did not show evidence of
the bacteria, Parsons ex-
plained that DES never post-
ed a warning on its Web site
(www.des.state.nh.us). Par-
sons did hang signs up at the
public areas around the lake,
liketheboatlaunch and Lang
Pond Road. Yellow signs

SEE MIRROR LAKE PAGE A16
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Causes
L |
High levels of nitrogen and phosphorus are the primary causes of é
cyanobacteria, according to Davies. Although they can be naturally occurring =]
in lakes, fertilizer runoff, failed septic systems and warm temperatures
exacerbate the problem.
In April of 2005, the town of Wolfeboro was served an Administrative Order o
that mandated the town to find a new method of treated wastewater /il
disposal. The land onto which wastewater was being sprayed had become Wk
saturated, causing runoff. In addition the state ordered Wolfeboro to cease > 4
any new sewer connections or changes until the town's system can safely e
process additional wastewater. g&
ke
Among the multiple violations listed in the Administrative Order, Davies e
pointed out one key line: "The town has violated Env-Ws 1703.14(d) and (e) ;'g
by increasing the amount of phosphorous and nitrogen that is discharged to ot
Mirror Lake." As Davies noted, the order also states that Wolfeboro "does not ",.S,?“-
employ treatment methods to remove nitrogen or phosphorous from the -
wastewater effluent that is applied to the spray areas." ;wme-
1rele
With phosphorus and nitrogen being causes of cyanobacteria, Davies said one ;‘:
of the likely sources of the Mirror Lake blooms is the wastewater spray field Hoce
runoff from Wolfeboro. ey,
nho
To answer the Administrative Order, Wolfeboro has been working on a new e
Rapid Infiltration system that will filter treated wastewater through the o
ground. After members of the MLPA spoke with Water and Sewer i
Utilities/Public Works Director David Ford about the issue, Jarvis said that sives
he offered to cease spraying on field five, which is the closest area to Mirror o
Lake. 0k
b
Ford verified that he has ceased spraying in this area, which surrounds =i
Abenaki Ski Area. Runoff passes through a holding pond and runs down a s
stream before it actually reaches Mirror Lake about a mile away, he said. :‘;
Ford added that although town officials may not agree with certain @nt
assumptions that Wolfeboro is entirely to blame for the Mirror Lake bacteria =
(he cited warm weather and tree cutting as other sources), the town wants
to help in any way possible.
"We were made aware of their concerns, and we've responded,” Ford said.
The spray irrigation fields, a system used for about 30 years, have been an .ﬂ
ongoing issue, Ford said, which is why the town is spending over $8 million E-
to install a new rapid infiltration system. Ford also mentioned that outbreaks  |:&%
of cyanobacteria have also been seen in Lakes Winnipesaukee and
Wentworth at one point or another. ]
At the selectmen’s meeting, Davies reviewed maps and recorded levels of ]
nitrogen and phosphorus in Mirror Lake with the selectmen, explaining how -
the Wolfeboro spray fields connected to the problem. She also mentioned i)
that cyanobacteria are "self-perpetuating,” as the bacteria break down into N
phosphorus. Until the new Rapid Infiltration system is up and running, she =
added, the "seepage will continue.”
Effects L
In addition to being a health hazard, cyanobacteria in Mirror Lake has also
caused economic harm to residents, Davies said. Patsy Moore, a resident for
9/29/2007



Granite State News – Sept. 6, 2007 (cont'd.)

(C)  Granite State News, September 13, 2007

[image: image4.jpg]N

Al16 THE GRANITE STATE NEWS, Thursday, September 6, 2007

e O g

MIRROR LAKE: Other lakes in the state were also affected

FROM PAGE A1

mean bacteria growth, and
red signs mean blue-green al-
gae growth specifically.

When any cyanobacteria
“bloom” or blue-green scum
is located in a lake, officials
hang warning signs and test
the water. Some cyanobacte-
ria can cause illness in hu-
mans and animals that
drink, swim or bathe in the
water.

Parsons checked multiple
times last week and found no
traces of the bacteria. He ad-
vises that people keep an eye
out for the blue-green algae
when enjoying Mirror Lake.

“It’s either visible or it is-
n’t,” he said. “If it’s a prob-
lem you can see it.”

Other lakes affected

On Aug. 24, the New
Hampshire Department of
Environmental  Services
(DES) also issued a
cyanobacteria advisory for
the Chase Park beach and
boat launch located on Ho-
race Lake, Weare. The advi-
sory was issued after sam-
ples collected at the Horace
Lake Chase Park boatlaunch
revealed high cyanobacteria
levels. The public advisory
will remain in effect until ad-
ditional samples reveal safe
cyaneobacteria levels. DES

advises lake users to avoid
contact with the water in ar-
eas experiencing cyanobac-
teria bloom conditions. DES
also advises pet owners to
keep their pets out of any wa-
ters that contain surface
scums.

According to a NHDES
press advisory, recent weath-
er conditions have been fa-
vorable for continued

- cyanobacteria growth. Lake

residents should be on the
look out for blooms in areas
of the lake other than at
Chase Park. . Shifting of the
wind can also move the
cyanobacteria bloom to oth-
er areas of the lake, accord-
ing to the advisory:

DES routinely monitors
public beaches and lakes for
cyanobacteria. Cyanobacte-
ria are natural components
of many water bodies in New
Hampshire. Cyanobacteria
may bloom and form surface
scums when excess phos-
phorus and ample sunlight
are available. Some
cyanobacteria produce tox-
ins that are stored within the
cells and released when the
cells die. According to DES,
toxins can cause both acute
and chronic health effects
ranging in severity from
skin and mucous membrane
irritations, nausea, vomit-
ing, and diarrheatoliver and

central nervous system dam-
age.

DES monitors and in-
spects designated public
beaches throughout the state
to better protect public
health. Beach and lake users
should be on the lookout for
cyanobacteria scums. Often
they form dense surface
scums blue-green in color; or
blooms may cause entire
lakes to take on a blue-green
hue. Sometimes they resem-
ble paint chips or bright
green balls floating in the wa-
ter.

Visit the DES Beach Pro-
gram Web site at
www.des.nh.gov/Beaches/c
yanobacteria.html
<http://www.des.nh.gov/Be

aches/cyanobacteria.html>
for photos and more infor-
mation about cyanobacteria.

The DES advises that if
you notice anything resem-
bling cyanobacteria, please
refrain from wading, swim-
ming, or drinking the water.
Keep all pets out of the water
and contact DES immediate-
ly. Thoroughly wash any skin
that came into contact with
the cyanobacteria bloom.

For additional informa-
tion about this advisory,
please call the Beach Pro-
gram at (603) 271-0698 or (603)
271-3414.

Michelle Giguere can be
reached at - 569-3126 or
mgiguere@salmonpress.com.
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Cyanobacteria found in

BY MICHELLE GIGUERE

Staff Writer

the water of Mirror Lake

TUFTONBORO — Don’t
drink the water in Mirror
Lake. ]

Blue-green algae or
cyanobacteria, were found in
the lake, reported Code En-
forcement/Health Officer
Jack Parsons at the select-
men’s meeting on Aug. 27,
and they can be harmful to
humans and animals.

Parsons recommended
that, until further notice,
those living near the lake not
drink or even shower in the
water; unless it is boiled first.

“It’s pretty important that
you don’t use it,” he said.

The primary cause of
cyanobacteria in the lake is
usually fertilizer running in-
to the water, often from fer-
tilized lawns. Phosphorus in
particular helps cyanobacte-
ria grow, Parsons said.

He met with state officials
on Monday about the situa-

. tion and posted yellow and
red signs around the lake
warning of the condition.
Contact Parsons at the town
offices with any questions.
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over 30 years, was about to sell her home on Mirror Lake on Sept. 5. The day -
before closing though, Moore said, the buyers withdrew after learning of the C
cyanobacteria.

Moore, who came with her real estate agent, said this was a "very big blow”
financially to her, and it is a disgrace to such a beautiful lake.

"It has always been pristine,” she said. "To have this happen now is a
disgrace."”

Moore also mentioned that her son and his family went swimming in Mirror
Lake around the time of the first cyanobacteria sighting. He did not see the
warning signs posted in the public areas and became very ill, Moore said.
Cyanobacteria are a hazard, she added, and it must be cleaned up.

L}
]

What to do

]
i

(EAN

With an immediate need to quell the cyanobacteria problem in Mirror Lake,
"the question is what do we do about this," said Davies.

She suggested damming up culverts under Lang Pond Road that bring water
toward Mirror Lake and creating a holding area on the other side of the road
where there are no homes. This would slow the flow into the lake.

"I don't think that's the long-term solution that we want,” said Selectmen
Chair Susan Weeks.

She explained that all members of the MLPA should be calling DES and the
state representatives.

feo Bl Fl@mlr2i B

"It's such a huge problem,” said Selectman Dan Duffy, "l think we have to get
the state involved."

Weeks noted that the state is involved already, but maybe it is time for
Tuftonboro to hire an expert, not a lawyer, but a scientist who knows the
questions to ask and who can be an advocate for Tuftonboro.

"We need to have an expert advise us on this," she said.

Davies also has received a few other suggestions, like oxygenating the water
or lowering the lake water level.

"The solution is not going to be cheap,” she said.

Weeks said that the selectmen could contact the Wolfeboro selectmen and
ask what they can do to help with the problem. The MLPA hopes to have an
appointment with the Wolfeboro selectmen at their next meeting, Sept. 19.

Parsons, the health officer, will contact the state as well to request more
testing and find out exactly what residents should and should not do with
the water, as boiling does not help remove the bacteria. Jarvis also told
Parsons that the MLPA is willing to work with him and the state to get
samples on private property.

"If the biggest investment you have [is] the home on Mirror Lake," said
Jarvis, "this is darn frightening.”

Moore said that she is "furious with Wolfeboro," and she thinks solving the

issue is "paramount.” The town needs to stop putting waste through to
Tuftonboro, Moore added, and she wondered what the Tuftonboro selectmen
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would do to help solve the problem.

Weeks said although the town knows there are issues, and it is a possibility
that Wolfeboro's wastewater spray system is partially to blame, the town is
not completely sure yet. However, if a party does something wrong, knows
about it and continues to do it, Weeks said, then that group will have to pay
for the damages. Now Tuftonboro knows about the issues, she added, and Veg
the town will pursue the problem.

—

For more information, visit www.des.state.nh.us.

-

Michelle Giguere can be reached at 569-3126 or mgiguere@salmonpress.com.

g
*’1.2':.9-;
5
@
e
'23

http://www.granitestatenews.com/ 1 editorialbody.lasso?-token.folder=2007-09-13&-token.... 9/29/2007




